
 

Paid Time Off Notice 
Updated July 2017 

Effective July 1, 2015 the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) between SEIU Healthcare Minnesota and the State of Minnesota 

went into effect for home care workers, known as Individual Providers, that work for clients in PCA Choice, Consumer Directed 

Community Support (CDCS), and Consumer Support Grant (CSG). The contract was updated for the period of 2017-2019. The 

contact details are listed below. 

Beginning August 1, 2017 all active PCA Choice, CDCS and CSG workers began earning one hour of PTO for every 43 hours 

worked. Additionally, workers will receive pay for work on a holiday. 

 

A worker shall be at 1.5 times his or her normal rate of pay for all hours worked on the following holidays on these dates only: 

 

 New Year’s Day, January 1, 2019 

 Martin Luther King Day, January 21, 2019 

 Memorial Day, May 27, 2019  

 Labor Day, September  2, 2019 

 Thanksgiving Day, November 28, 2019 
 

MRCI is required to track your number of hours worked and report this information to SEIU Healthcare after each pay period. The 
expectation from SEIU is that all new employees hired after July 1, 2015 will need to work the required 600 hours before using 
accrued PTO. Workers can carry over up to 80 hours of PTO from one State fiscal year to the next. The State’s fiscal year is 
July 1 to June 30. Any hours earned over 80 hours not used at the end of the State fiscal year will be lost. 

Procedure: 
You are required to get permission from the client or representative to use PTO. You must complete the MRCI PTO request form 
available on our website: www.MRCICDS.org , have the form signed by the client or representative, and turn it in with your 
timecard for the pay period in which you are using PTO. 

 
Frequently Asked Questions: 

 
Q. Will PTO hours count toward overtime? 
A. No, overtime is only calculated on actual hours worked. 

 
Q. I am a paid parent of a minor (or spouse) and I am limited to 40 hours a week. If I take PTO do I have to reduce my hours 

that week? 
A. No, PTO does not count toward the maximum of 40 hours in a work week for paid parents of minors or spouses. 

 
Q. Can I use PTO hours when the client is hospitalized? 
A. Yes, you will need to fill out the PTO Request Form and check the box that says “I am requesting use of    

hours of PTO while the participant is in the hospital.” 
 

Q. If I provide services to more than one client, who approves PTO requests? 
A. You should obtain permission from each client/representative for whom you are scheduled to work during the period in 

which you want to take time off. 
 

Q. Who do I contact if I have questions about the Union? 
A. You can contact the Member Action Center at 1-800-828-0206 or email them at MAC@seiuhealthcaremn.org. 



 

Office Hours:   1961 Premier Drive, Suite 318  
Monday – Friday 8a-4:30p  Mankato, MN 56001 

 www.MRCICDS.org  

 
 

Travel Time Notice 2019 
 

Travel Time:  This is time that must be paid to a worker when this person works at multiple work sites (e.g. 

client homes) in a single work day, for the same employer. 

• Travel between jobs for different employers is NOT paid.   

• Travel from home to work or from work to home is NOT paid.   

• Travel time can be paid ONLY when traveling between work sites on the same day: 

Example:  Driving 30 minutes between the private homes of two clients for the same employer (MRCI).     

The employee worked 8am-11am for Client A, drove 30 minutes to the home of Client B, then worked 12pm-

3pm.  Hours worked:  3 with Client A; 3 with Client B; and .5 hours of travel time.  Special travel time timesheet 

must be used: see link below. 

PLEASE NOTE that the sum of all of your direct service hours plus travel time should not exceed 40 
hours in a calendar week. 

 
Please contact MRCI if you travel between client homes during your work week or have questions around 

travel time.  There is a travel time timesheet available on our website under program forms (see 

www.MRCICDS.org).    

MRCI will pay travel time hours at minimum wage and funds will not come from client’s budget.   
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http://www.mrcicds.org/
http://www.mrcicds.org/


 

BACKGROUND STUDY NOTICE OF PRIVACY PRACTICES 
 
Because the Department of Human Services (DHS) is asking you to provide private information, you have privacy rights under the 
Minnesota Government Data Practices Act. This law protects your privacy, but also allows DHS to give information about you to others 
when the law requires it. This notice describes how your private information may be used and disclosed, and how you may access your 
information.  
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Why is DHS asking me for my private 
information?  
A background study from the Department of Human Services 
(DHS) is required for your job or position. Private information 
is needed to conduct the background study. 

How will I be notified that a background 
study was submitted on me?  
DHS will mail you a notice within three working days after a 
request for a background study is submitted on you. The notice 
will contain the background study result or let you know that 
more time is needed to complete the background study. The 
notice will also identify the entity that submitted the 
background study request. 

What information must I provide to complete 
the background study? 
You are required to provide enough information to ensure an 
accurate and complete background study. This includes your: 

 first, middle, and last name and all names you have 
ever been known by or used; 

 current home address, city, zip code, and state of 
residence; 

 previous home addresses, city, county, and states of 
residence for the last five years; 

 sex and date of birth; 
 driver’s license or other identification number, and; 
 fingerprints and a photograph, as required by law . 

How will the information that I give be used? 
The information will be used to perform a background study 
that will include a check to determine whether you have any 
criminal records and/or have been found responsible for 
substantiated maltreatment of a vulnerable adult or child.    
Background study data is classified as “private data” and cannot 
be shared without your consent except as explained in this 
notice. 

What may happen if I provide the 
information? 
You could be disqualified from positions that require a DHS 
background study if you are found to have committed certain 
crimes, been determined responsible for maltreatment of a 
vulnerable adult or child, or have other records that require a 
disqualification. If you do not have a disqualifying record, you 
will be cleared for your job or position. 

What if I refuse to provide the information? 
You will be disqualified if you refuse to provide information to 
complete an accurate background study. You will not be able to 
work in a position that requires a DHS background study.  

Who will DHS give my information to?  
DHS will only share information about you as needed and as 
allowed or required by law. The identifying information you 
provide will be shared with the Minnesota Bureau of Criminal 
Apprehension and in some cases the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation (FBI). If there is reasonable cause to believe that 
other agencies may have information related to a 
disqualification, your identifying information may also be 
shared with: 
 county attorneys, sheriffs, and agencies; 
 courts and juvenile courts; 
 local police; 
 the Office of the Attorney General, and; 
 agencies with criminal record information systems in 

other states. 

What information will DHS share with the 
entity that requested my background study?  
The entity that requested the background study will be notified 
of your background study determination. 
 
If you are disqualified, the entity will not be told the reason 
unless you were disqualified for refusing to cooperate with the 
background study or for substantiated maltreatment of a minor 
or vulnerable adult.  

What other entities might DHS share 
information with?  
Information about your Background study may be shared with: 

 the Minnesota Department of Health; 
 the Minnesota Department of Corrections; 
 the Office of the Attorney General;  
 MNSure, and; 
 health-related licensing boards. 
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What if my disqualification is set aside? 
If you request reconsideration of your disqualification and your 
disqualification is set aside, the entity that requested the 
background study will be informed of the reason(s) for your 
disqualification unless the law states otherwise.  DHS will 
provide information about the decision to set aside your 
disqualification if the entity requests it.   
 
Unless prohibited by law, your name and the reason(s) for your 
disqualification will become public data if your set aside is for: 
 
  a child care center or a family child care provider 

licensed under chapter 245A; or, 
 an offense identified in section 245C.15, subdivision 

2. 
 
For future background studies submitted by entities that provide 
the same type of services as the services you were set aside for, 
the set aside will apply unless:  
 
 you  were disqualified for an offense  in section 

245C.15, subdivision 1 or 2; or, 
 DHS receives additional information indicating that 

you pose a risk of harm; or, 
 your set aside was limited to a specific person 

receiving services.  
 

In addition, those entities will be informed of the reason(s) for 
your disqualification unless prohibited by law.   

Will my fingerprints be kept? 
DHS and the Bureau of Criminal Apprehension will not keep 
your fingerprints. If an FBI check is required for your 
background study, the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI)  
may keep your fingerprints and may use them for other 
purposes in accordance with state and federal law.   

What information can the fingerprint and 
photo site view and keep? 
The fingerprint and photo site can view identifying information 
to verify your identify. The fingerprint and photo site will not 
keep your fingerprints, photo, or most other information. The 
fingerprint and photo site can keep your name and the date and 
time your fingerprints were recorded and sent, for auditing and 
billing purposes.  

Who can see my photo? 
Your photo will be kept by DHS. If you provide your social 
security number to allow your background study to be 
transferable to future entities, your photo will be available to 
those entities to verify your identity.    

What are my rights about the information you 
have about me? 
 You may ask if we have information about you and 

request in writing to get copies. You may have to pay 
for copies. 

 You may give other people permission to see and 
have copies of private information about you.  

 You may ask (in writing) for a report that lists the 
entities that submitted a background study request on 
you. 

 You may ask in writing that the information used to 
complete your background study be destroyed. The 
information will be destroyed if you have:  
 

(1) not been affiliated with any entity for the 
previous two years, and; 
(2) no current disqualifying characteristic(s). 

 
Please send all written requests to: 
 

Minnesota Department of Human Services 
Background Studies Division 
NETStudy 2.0 Coordinator 

PO Box 64242 
St. Paul, MN 55164-0242 

 
How long will DHS keep my background study 
information? 
DHS will destroy: 

 your photo when you have not been affiliated with an 
entity  for two years. 

 any background data collected on a you after two 
years following your death or 90 years after your date 
of birth, except when readily available data indicates 
that you are still living. 

What is the legal authority for DHS to conduct 
background studies? 
Background studies are completed by DHS according to the 
requirements in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 245C. Background 
studies are authorized under Minnesota Statutes, sections 
256B.0943, subdivision 5a; 256B.0659, subdivision 11(a)(3); 
241.021, subdivision 6(a);144.057, subdivision 1; 518.165, 
subdivision 4, 524.5-118; and 626.559 subdivision 1b. 

What if I think my privacy rights have been 
violated? 
You may report a complaint if you believe your privacy rights 
have been violated. If you think that the Minnesota Department 
of Human Services violated your privacy rights, you may send 
a written complaint to the Minnesota Department of Human 
Services, Privacy Official at: 

 
Minnesota Department of Human Services 

Privacy Official 
PO Box 64998 

St. Paul, MN 55164-0998 



Para información en español, visite www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore o escribe a la 

Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 1700 G Street N.W., Washington DC 20552. 

 

A Summary of Your Rights Under the Fair Credit Reporting Act 

 

The federal Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) promotes the accuracy, fairness, and privacy of 

information in the files of consumer reporting agencies. There are many types of consumer 

reporting agencies, including credit bureaus and specialty agencies (such as agencies that sell 

information about check writing histories, medical records, and rental history records).  Here is a 

summary of your major rights under the FCRA. For more information, including information 

about additional rights, go to www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore or write to: Consumer 

Financial Protection Bureau, 1700 G Street N.W., Washington, DC 20552. 

 

 You must be told if information in your file has been used against you. Anyone who 

uses a credit report or another type of consumer report to deny your application for credit, 

insurance, or employment - or to take another adverse action against you - must tell you, 

and must give you the name, address, and phone number of the agency that provided the 

information. 

 

 You have the right to know what is in your file. You may request and obtain all the 

information about you in the files of a consumer reporting agency (your “file 

disclosure”). You will be required to provide proper identification, which may include 

your Social Security number. In many cases, the disclosure will be free. You are entitled 

to a free file disclosure if: 

 a person has taken adverse action against you because of information in your credit 

report; 

 you are the victim of identity theft and place a fraud alert in your file; 

 your file contains inaccurate information as a result of fraud; 

 you are on public assistance; 

 you are unemployed but expect to apply for employment within 60 days. 

  

 In addition, all consumers are entitled to one free disclosure every 12 months upon 

request from each nationwide credit bureau and from nationwide specialty consumer 

reporting agencies. See www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore for additional information. 

 

 You have the right to ask for a credit score. Credit scores are numerical summaries of 

your credit-worthiness based on information from credit bureaus. You may request a 

credit score from consumer reporting agencies that create scores or distribute scores used 

in residential real property loans, but you will have to pay for it. In some mortgage 

transactions, you will receive credit score information for free from the mortgage lender. 

 

 You have the right to dispute incomplete or inaccurate information. If you identify 

information in your file that is incomplete or inaccurate, and report it to the consumer 

reporting agency, the agency must investigate unless your dispute is frivolous. See 

www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore for an explanation of dispute procedures. 

 

http://www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore
http://www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore
http://www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore


 Consumer reporting agencies must correct or delete inaccurate, incomplete, or 

unverifiable information. Inaccurate, incomplete or unverifiable information must be 

removed or corrected, usually within 30 days. However, a consumer reporting agency 

may continue to report information it has verified as accurate. 

 

 Consumer reporting agencies may not report outdated negative information. In most 

cases, a consumer reporting agency may not report negative information that is more than 

seven years old, or bankruptcies that are more than 10 years old. 

 

 Access to your file is limited. A consumer reporting agency may provide information 

about you only to people with a valid need -- usually to consider an application with a 

creditor, insurer, employer, landlord, or other business. The FCRA specifies those with a 

valid need for access. 

 

 You must give your consent for reports to be provided to employers. A consumer 

reporting agency may not give out information about you to your employer, or a potential 

employer, without your written consent given to the employer. Written consent generally 

is not required in the trucking industry. For more information, go to 

www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore. 

 

 You may limit "prescreened" offers of credit and insurance you get based on 

information in your credit report. Unsolicited "prescreened" offers for credit and 

insurance must include a toll-free phone number you can call if you choose to remove 

your name and address from the lists these offers are based on. You may opt-out with the 

nationwide credit bureaus at 1-888-567-8688. 

 

 You may seek damages from violators. If a consumer reporting agency, or, in some 

cases, a user of consumer reports or a furnisher of information to a consumer reporting 

agency violates the FCRA, you may be able to sue in state or federal court. 

 

 Identity theft victims and active duty military personnel have additional rights. For 

more information, visit www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore. 

 

States may enforce the FCRA, and many states have their own consumer reporting laws. In 

some cases, you may have more rights under state law. For more information, contact your 

state or local consumer protection agency or your state Attorney General. For Information 

about your Federal rights contact: 

http://www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore
http://www.consumerfinance.gov/learnmore


TYPE OF BUSINESS: CONTACT: 

1. a. Banks, savings associations, and credit unions with 

total assets of over $10 billion and their affiliates. 

 

 

b.  Such affiliates that are not banks, savings associations, or 

credit unions also should list, in addition to the CFPB: 

a. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau 

1700 G Street NW 

Washington, DC 20552 

 

b. Federal Trade Commission:  

Consumer Response Center – FCRA 

Washington, DC 20580 

(877) 382-4357 

2. To the extent not included in item 1 above: 

 

a. National banks, federal savings associations and federal 

branches and federal agencies of foreign banks 

 

 

 

b. State member banks, branches and agencies of foreign 

banks (other than federal branches, federal agencies and 

Insured State Branches of Foreign Banks), commercial 

lending companies owned or controlled by foreign banks, 

and organizations operating under section 25 or 25A of 

the Federal Reserve Act 

 

c. Nonmember Insured Banks, Insured State Branches of 

Foreign Banks, and insured state savings associations 

 

 

d. Federal Credit Unions 

 

 

a. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency 

Customer Assistance Group 

1301 McKinney Street, Suite 3450 

Houston, TX 77010-9050 

 

b. Federal Reserve Consumer Help Center 

PO Box 1200 

Minneapolis, MN 55480 

 

 

 

 

c. FDIC Consumer Response Center 

1100 Walnut St., Box #11 

Kansas City, MO 64106 

 

d. National Credit Union Administration 

Office of Consumer Protection (OCP) 

Division of Consumer Compliance and Outreach (DCCO) 

1775 Duke Street 

Alexandria, VA 22314 

 

3. Air carriers Asst. General Counsel for Aviation Enforcement & 

Proceedings 

Aviation Consumer Protection Division 

Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, S.E. 

Washington, DC 20590 

4. Creditors Subject to Surface Transportation Board Office of Proceedings, Surface Transportation Board 

Department of Transportation 

395 E Street, S.W. 

Washington, DC 20423 

5. Creditors Subject to Packers and Stockyards Act, 1921 Nearest Packers and Stockyards Administration area 

Supervisor 

6. Small Business Investment Companies Associate Deputy Administrator for Capital Access 

United States Small Business Administration 

409 Third Street, SW, 8th Floor 

Washington, DC 20416 

7. Brokers and Dealers Securities and Exchange Commission 

100 F Street, N.E. 

Washington, DC 20549 

8. Federal Land Banks, Federal Land Bank Associations, 

Federal Intermediate Credit Banks and Production Credit 

Associations 

Farm Credit Administration 

1501 Farm Credit Drive 

McLean, VA 22102-5090 

9. Retailers, Finance Companies, and All Other Creditors Not 

Listed Above 

FTC Regional Office for region in which the creditor 

operates or Federal Trade Commission: 

Consumer Response Center - FCRA 

Washington, DC 20580 

(877) 382-4357 
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ACCEPTABLE FORMS OF IDENTIFICATION  
FOR DHS BACKGROUND STUDIES 

Entities that initiate background studies are required by law to verify the background study subject’s 
identity and document completion in NETStudy 2.0.  This is a summary of acceptable forms of 
identification to be used for DHS background studies. 

Primary Identification Document 
When a background study subject has a valid* picture identification listed below use this document for 
identity verification: 
 
 State Issued Driver’s License – the issuing authority must be a U.S. state or territory; 
 State-Issued Identification Card – the issuing authority must be a U.S. state or territory; 
 U.S. Passport or U.S. Passport Card. 

 
*Valid documentation: Only unexpired, original documentation is acceptable, except when a 
background study subject presents an acceptable receipt for a primary or secondary identification 
document. There are three types of acceptable receipts: 

1. A receipt showing that the subject has applied to replace the primary or secondary identification 
document; 

2. The arrival portion of Form I-94/I-94A with a temporary I-551 stamp and photograph of the 
individual; 

3. The departure portion of Form I-94/I-94A with a refugee admission stamp. 

Secondary Identification Document 
If a background study subject does not have a valid picture identification listed above, the following 
valid* documentation of a secondary identification may be used for identity verification: 
 

 School ID card that includes a 
photograph. 

 Voter’s registration card. 
 U.S. military card or draft record. 
 Military dependent’s ID card. 
 U.S. Coast Guard Merchant Mariners 

Document (MMD) Card. 
 Native American tribal document. 
 Permanent Resident Card or Alien 

Registration Receipt Card (Form I-551). 

 Foreign passport that contains a 
temporary I-551 stamp or temporary I-
551 printed notation on a machine-
readable immigrant visa (MRIV). 

 Foreign passport with special documents 
issued by the Commonwealth of 
Northern Mariana Islands (CNMI). 

 Employment Authorization Document 
(Card) that contains a photograph (Form 
I-766). 
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 Driver’s license issued by a Canadian 
government authority or a consular 
identification card issued by the 
Government of Mexico or other proof of 
identification issued by another 
government that is substantially similar 
and that DHS determines is acceptable 
proof. 

 Passport from the Federated States of 
Micronesia (FSM) or the Republic of 
the Marshall Islands (RMI) with Form I-
94 or Form I94A showing nonimmigrant 
admission under the Compact of Free 
Association Between the United States 
and the FSM or RMI. 

 ID card issued by federal, state, or local 
government agencies or entities, 
provided it contains a photograph or 
information such as name, date of birth, 
gender, height, eye color, and address. 

 Foreign passport with Form I-94 or 
Form I-94A, Arrival/Departure Report 
bearing the same name as the passport 
and containing an endorsement of the 
alien’s nonimmigrant status that 
authorizes such alien to work for a 
specific employer incident to this status. 
This document may only be used if the 
period of endorsement has not yet 
expired.

Exceptions – People Under Age 18 
People under 18 who are unable to present a picture identification document listed in the Primary 
Identification Document section may present the following acceptable secondary identification 
documents: 
 School record or report card; 
 Clinic, doctor, or hospital record; 
 Day-care or nursery school record. 

 
*Valid documentation: Only unexpired, original documentation is acceptable, except when a 
background study subject presents an acceptable receipt for a primary or secondary identification 
document. There are three types of acceptable receipts: 

1. A receipt showing that the subject has applied to replace the primary or secondary identification 
document; 

2. The arrival portion of Form I-94/I-94A with a temporary I-551 stamp and photograph of the 
individual; 

3. The departure portion of Form I-94/I-94A with a refugee admission stamp. 

Legal References 
 Information required to be provided by background study subjects; See Minnesota Statutes, 

section 245C.05, subd. 1. 
 Information required to be verified by the entity initiating the background study; See Minnesota – 

the issuing authority must be a U.S. state or territory. 
 Statutes, section 245C.05, subd. 2 (a). 
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FINGERPRINT AND PHOTO INFORMATION FOR DHS 

BACKGROUND STUDY SUBJECTS 

Why am I required to have a background study? 

State law requires that people who will provide 

services to children and vulnerable adults, in certain 

health and human service and child care settings, 

have a background study completed by the Minnesota 

Department of Human Services (DHS). 

 

Are fingerprints and a photograph required? 

Yes. State law passed in 2014 requires background 

study subjects to be fingerprinted and photographed. 

Fingerprint-based background studies will result in 

faster and more accurate background study 

determinations. 

 

What information do I have to provide? 

You must provide your full name and any prior 

names, including names and aliases by which you 

previously have been known. You also must provide 

your date of birth, address, sex, eye color and hair 

color, height, weight, and place of birth. You do not 

have to provide your Social Security number (SSN) 

unless you want your background study 

determination to be available to another entity in the 

future. If you do not provide your SSN you will need 

to be fingerprinted and photographed again for your 

next background study. 

 

Why do I have to provide so much personal 

information? 

The information is required by the Minnesota Bureau 

of Criminal Apprehension (BCA) and the FBI to 

complete a fingerprint-based background study. 

 

How will my photograph be used? 

Your photo will be used to verify your identity; it 

stays in the DHS system. It will be available to the 

entity that submitted your background study request 

to prove that you were the person who was 

fingerprinted. It will also be available to entities to 

which you give permission to view your background 

study determination. 

Can a background study from another agency be 

used in place of the DHS study? 

No. Background studies completed either for or by 

another agency cannot be used in place of a DHS 

background study. DHS background studies include 

reviews of county and state child and vulnerable 

adult maltreatment determinations and Minnesota 

Court Information System records. 

 

Can I submit fingerprints from another agency 

for my DHS background study? 

No. Fingerprints recorded by any other sources 

cannot be used for your DHS background study. 

Your fingerprints and photo must be taken at a DHS 

authorized location. The locations are operated by 

3M Cogent (http://www.cogentid.com). 

 

Is there a time limit for being fingerprinted and 

photographed? 

You have up to 14 calendar days from the day your 

background study request was submitted by an entity. 

The deadline will be printed on the fingerprint 

authorization form which will be given to you by the 

entity that submitted your background study request. 

 

Do I have to be fingerprinted again? 

In most cases, you will only be required to be 

fingerprinted once if you choose to provide your 

SSN.  Future employers will be able to view your 

background study determination if you give them 

your SSN.  If you do not provide your SSN you will 

need to be fingerprinted and photographed again for 

your next background study. 

 

Where can I find more information? 

You can find more information on the DHS 

Background Study website by going to 

http://www.mn.gov/dhs and selecting General Public 

> Office of Inspector General > Background Studies. 

You can find more information about fingerprint and 

photo service locations at http://www.cogentid.com.  

http://www.cogentid.com/
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Agreement Summary

As an individual support worker, you are providing health 
care services to individuals. We require your enrollment in 
the Minnesota Health Care Programs (MHCP) so that you 
are represented on the claim as the person who provided the 
services. Knowing that a qualified individual provided the 
service ensures the safety of the people that the Minnesota 
Department of Human Services serves. It also allows the 
Department to perform auditing and tracking of services 
which protects against double-billing and other types of 
fraud. Before enrollment is approved, MHCP must make 
certain that:

1.	 There is no legal or other reason why you 
shouldn’t provide these services,

2.	 You understand what is necessary to properly 
provide these services, and

3.	 You understand the need to protect the privacy 
of the people you care for.

To help ensure that each of these conditions is met, MHCP 
requires that you agree to the terms in the attached Provider 
Agreement. In general, this agreement requires that you:

A.	 Provide documents to your employer about the 
services you provide.

B.	 Provide documents to MHCP or other state 
and federal agencies related to the services you 
provide, when requested. 

C.	 Comply with federal and state laws about the 
services you provide.

D.	 Accept payment made to your employer as 
payment in full for the services you provide. 
You cannot ask for nor accept additional 
payment from the client. 

E.	 Disclose any criminal convictions you have 
related to Medicare, Medicaid, or title XX 
services.

F.	 Not discriminate against individuals because 
of their race, color, national origin, sex, age, 
religion or disability when you provide these 
services.

G.	 Provide the same quality of service to persons 
receiving public assistance as those who don’t 
receive such assistance.

H.	 If you are enrolled to provide and bill for 
other services, you must continue to follow 
the requirements of the agreement you signed 
when you enrolled for those services. The terms 
of that agreement are different than the terms 
in the attached agreement.  

I.	 Comply with federal requirements about 
advance directives. An advance directive is 
written instruction, such as a living will, to 
give a patient control over medical treatment 
decisions.

J.	 Properly protect private information about the 
people to whom you provide services, especially 
their health information.

K.	 Don’t disclose the private information of 
someone for whom you provide services, unless 
it is needed for your work. This includes not 
discussing someone’s private information 
unless your job requires it. Also, ensure that 
the information could not be accessed by 
someone who does not have permission to see 
it. This includes not leaving paperwork out 
where others can see it, and not sending private 
information over the internet. 

L.	 Understand that this agreement may be 
canceled if you violate its terms. If this 
agreement is canceled, you must properly 
dispose of any private information you have 
about the people you serve so that it is not 
discovered by someone who does not have 
permission to see it.

M.	Understand that by signing this agreement, you 
are agreeing to protect any private information 
you come in contact with in your job. When 
you protect private information, you are 
complying with federal and state laws, and you 
help the Department comply with these laws, 
as well.

This is a basic description of the terms of this agreement. 
By signing this agreement, you are agreeing to be legally 
bound by all of its terms. If you have questions about it, you 
should get answers to them before signing this agreement. If 
you need or want legal advice, you should contact your own 
attorney. For more information, please call 651‑431‑2700. 


































